COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE – SPECIAL MEETING

TUESDAY 8 JANUARY 2008 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Luckley (Chairman), Councillors Bainbridge, Boaden, Earp, Mrs Fisher, Harid, Hendry and Mrs Riddle (as substitute for Cllr Bradley)

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Knapton - Community Engagement Portfolio Holder


Holder

COS.001/08
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Bradley.

COS.002/08
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest submitted.

COS.003/08
BUDGET 2008/09 TO 2010/11  

(1) Executive’s Response to the first round of Budget Scrutiny
There was submitted Minute Excerpt EX.316/07 detailing the response of the Executive to the comments made by the Overview and Scrutiny Committees in response to the first round of Budget scrutiny, namely:

“That the Overview and Scrutiny Committees be thanked for their consideration of the Budget reports and their comments would be taken into account as part of the Executive’s deliberations on the 2008/09 Budget process.”

(2) Executive Draft Budget Proposals 2007/08 to 2010/11
There was submitted the Executive draft Budget proposals 2007/08 to 2010/11 which had been issued for consultation purposes.

The draft Budget proposals comprised –

Section
Detail

A
Background and Executive Summary

B
Revenue Budget 2007/08 to 2010/11

· Schedule 1 – Existing Net Budgets

· Schedule 2 – Proposed Budget Reductions

· Schedule 3 – Recurring Spending Pressures

· Schedule 4 – Non-Recurring Spending Pressures

· Schedule 5 – Summary Net Budget Requirement

· Schedule 6 – Total Funding and Provisional Council Tax



C
Capital Programme 2007/08 to 2010/11

· Schedule 7 – Estimated Capital Resources

· Schedule 8 – Proposed Capital Programme

· Schedule 9 – Summary Capital Resource Statement



D
Council Reserves Projections to 2010/11

· Schedule 10 – Usable Reserves Projections

E
Budget Discipline

F
Statutory Report of the Director of Corporate Services

G
Glossary of Terms

The draft Budget proposals had been based on detailed proposals that had been considered by the Executive over the course of the last few months.  In particular, reports of the Director of Corporate Services considered at the Executive meeting of 17 December 2007.

In considering the report, Members made the following comments and observations:

(a) In response to questions the Director of Corporate Services (Ms Brown) explained that there were a number of items and figures still outstanding in the Proposals but they were subject to external organisations, she also clarified minor amendments required to the draft Executive Budget Proposals.

(b) A Member asked why the figure for the Synthetic Football Pitch had increased?

Ms Brown responded that some of the budget for the Synthetic Football Pitch had been accounted for previously and this would be made clear in the final document.

(c) In response to a Member’s question Ms Brown explained that the figure for the Treasury Management was affected by the interest rate and reserves projections, the figure would be revised before the final document.

RESOLVED – That the draft Budget proposals be received.

(3) Additional Budget Information

The Director of Community Services (Mr Battersby) submitted Report CS.99/07 informing Members of the implications of the savings options proposed for Arts, Brampton Live, Community Support Service Review, Pubwatch and Shopwatch Schemes.

(i) Arts and Brampton Live

In considering the item, Members made the following comments and observations:

(a) `
In response to a Member’s question, the Head of Culture and Community Services (Mr Beveridge) explained that a review of the Art Service was in progress.  A report would be produced by the end of May 2008, the review would take into account the potential changes that Arts Council had proposed.

Mr Beveridge explained that he had received a letter from the Arts Council for England which outlined proposals for the North West Region of the Arts Council.  The Arts Council had given £70,000 to the City Council to fund arts projects in the district in recent years but the proposal was to cut the money by 50% in 2009 and reduce it to zero in 2010.  The Arts Council would consider applications for funding from organisations such as Tullie House but there was no indication at this time to what the application process would involve.  The proposal had been sent to all the districts and responses were requested by the end of the month.  The responses would be taken to the Regional Board of the Arts Council then they would write again to inform the Council of their decision.

(b)
A Member sought clarity regarding the situation with Brampton Live.

The Community Engagement Portfolio Holder responded that the Brampton Live event would take place in 2008 without any change to the City Council’s funding arrangements but thereafter the Council would be working towards making the event a Community Event which would be run by an external group in the future.  Various aspects of the event would have to be reviewed including admission prices, what help the Community Group would require and the administration processes so efficiencies could be identified.

(c) 

In response to a Member’s question Mr Battersby explained that the figure missing from page 113 of the report was £16,000.

(d)

In response to a Member’s question Mr Battersby explained that the Executive Budget Proposal showed an expenditure reduction of £25,000 in 2008/09 and £50,000 in 2009/10.  The implications from those savings would be set out in the review of the Arts Services and associated events and would be a matter for consideration by Executive and full Council.  

(e)

In response to a Member’s question Mr Beveridge explained that an item on Tullie House Governance Options and Development Plan was scheduled in the Forward Plan for consideration by the Executive on 17 March and then it would be scrutinised by this Committee on 27 March 2008.

(f)

Was there an arts team in the City Council and could there be a reduction in staff as part of the savings?


Mr Beveridge responded that there was an arts team at Tullie House and the review of the Arts Services would include a review of the arts team as part of the whole service and any implications would be outlined in the report.

(g)

A Member raised concerns with regard to the procedure followed in drafting and consulting on the Council’s budget and felt that there were too many open ended questions with regard to the Council’s budgetary position for Members to consider the draft budget proposals with any certainty.

(h)

A Member raised concerns regarding the Arts Council’s proposals and asked if an invitation could be sent to the Regional Arts Council for a representative to come to a future meeting of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee to discuss the proposals.

(i)

A Member highlighted the Tourism Strategy and asked if the Arts Service, the possible relocation of the Tourist Information Centre and the problems with the Carlisle Conference Centre could all be addressed together under the Tourism Strategy to allow for a more holistic approach.

(j)

In response to a Member’s question Mr Beveridge explained that the City Council had access to the Arts Council’s Policies and they, along with all correspondence relating to their proposals, could be circulated to Members of the Committee.

RESOLVED – (1) That the above observations of the Committee be conveyed to the Executive;

(2) That the Arts Council’s policies and all correspondence regarding the Arts Council’s proposals be circulated to all Members of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee for information.

(3)  That a representative of the Arts Council be invited to attend a future meeting of the Community Overview and Scrutiny Committee to discuss the Arts Council proposals;

(ii) Community Services Review

In considering the item, Members made the following comments and observations:

(a) 
There was significant savings proposed but the Council was in the process of procuring an external assessor, what was this for and were the savings realistic?

Mr Beveridge explained that the savings were achievable.  There had been a lot of work carried out on the review by City Council staff but more work was needed and City Council staff did not have the capacity to carry out the work quickly and so an external assessor was in the process at being procured to carry on the work.  A report would be brought to this Committee in February to show the progress that had been made on the review and to highlight any issues that required further work.  The Committee would be fully involved in the review thereafter.

(b)

In response to a Member’s question Mr Beveridge explained that the City Council had sent a questionnaire to other local authorities to find out what provisions they had for Community Support, the results of the questionnaire would be included in the report in February.

(c)

In response to a member’s question Mr Beveridge confirmed that the Voluntary sector would be involved in the review.

RESOLVED - That the above observations of the Committee be conveyed to the Executive

(iii) Shopwatch/Pubwatch

In considering the item, Members made the following comments and observations:

(a)

A Member asked where the Shopwatch and Pubwatch schemes were in the budget proposals.

Mr Battersby explained that the schemes were not included in the budget proposals for this year but the Executive had asked for the schemes to be looked at from a financial prospective.  The report identified the challenges that the schemes faced.

(b)

A Member noted that the amount of time required by Council employees was increasing.

Mr Battersby explained that the initiative was managed by the Police through the Crime and Disorder Reduction Partnership (CDRP).  The City Council managed the radio system and link within the CCTV control room and this was now at a cost to the Council and a range of options were being pursued for 2008/09.

RESOLVED - That the above observations of the Committee be conveyed to the Executive

[The meeting ended at 15.20 pm]

